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 IOWA BOARD OF CORRECTIONS AGENDA 
 Friday, April 5, 2024, 10:00 a.m. 

 LOCATION:  Zoom  https://us06web.zoom.us/j/83558060263 

 TOPIC  PRESENTER 

 ⮚  Call to Order  Rebecca Williams, Chair 
 ●  Approval of February 1, 2024 Minutes  (Action Item) 

 ⮚  Next Board meeting will be Friday, April 5, 2024  Rebecca Williams, Chair 
 DOC Central Office, 510 E 12th Street, Des Moines 

 (A meeting notice will be posted on the DOC website:  https://doc.iowa.gov/  ) 

 Welcome  Dr. Beth Skinner, Director 

 DOC Training Plan  Dr. Beth Skinner, Director 

 Budget Update  Steve Dick, Financial Manager 

 Warden Approval  (Action Item)  Nicholas Lamb, Deputy  Director 

 Public Comments  1  Public 

 Open Discussion  Board Members 

 Adjournment  Board Members 

 The Board of Corrections’ agenda is posted on the DOC Web Site at  https://doc.iowa.gov/ 
 on the Board of Corrections page. 

 This meeting will be live-streamed via the Department's Youtube Channel for members of the public that would like to observe. 
 You can also view previous Board of Corrections meetings at this site. 

 Link:   https://www.youtube.com/channel/UCltY2PABjitQpT4Op2w3kTw 

 1  Please  note,  during  the  public  comment  period  on  the  agenda,  members  of  the  audience  may  address  the  board  for  a  period 
 not  to  exceed  two  minutes.  The  board  reserves  the  right  to  reduce  this  time  based  on  the  number  wishing  to  speak. 
 Acknowledgement and an opportunity to speak will be at the discretion of the chairperson. 

 The mission of the Iowa Department of Corrections is to: 
 Creating Opportunities for Safer Communities 

 (Office) 515-725-5701 - 510 East 12th Street, Des Moines, Iowa 50319 - (FAX) 515-725-5799 
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 K  IM  R  EYNOLDS  , G  OVERNOR  D  EPARTMENT OF  C  ORRECTIONS 
 A  DAM  G  REGG  , L  T  . G  OVERNOR  B  ETH  A. S  KINNER  , PhD, D  IRECTOR 

 IOWA BOARD OF CORRECTIONS MINUTES 
 Thursday, February 1, 2024 

 Board Members Present  :  Vice Chair Webster Kranto,  Trent Keller, Jim Kersten, Alexa Perez, 
 Jay Nelson 

 Board Members by Phone  :  Chair Rebecca Williams, Denise  Bubeck 

 Staff Present  :   Beth Skinner, Nicholas Lamb, Sally  Kreamer, Bob Fairfax, Sarah Fineran, 
 Michael Savala, John Needelman, Steve Dick, Mary Roche, Dawn Hansen, Jennifer Guild, 
 Madison Elbert 

 Visitors Present  :    David Bovenmyer, Dawn Bovenmyer,  Richard Nordin, Amanda Tugade 
 (Des Moines Register), Anthony Cole, Ruth Cole 

 Call to Order, Vice Chair Webster Krantor 
 ⮚  Board Member Jim Kersten called the meeting to order. 
 ⮚  Mr. Kersten asked for a motion to approve the November 17, 2023 meeting minutes. 

 Board Member Jay Nelson made a motion to approve. Board Member Trent Keller 
 seconded the motion.  All present members were in favor of approving the minutes, 
 motion passed  . 

 ⮚  Mr. Kersten asked for a vote to approve the January 16, 2024 meeting minutes. All 
 present members were in favor of approving the minutes,  minutes approved  . 

 ⮚  (A meeting notice will be posted on the DOC website:  https://doc.iowa.gov/  ) 

 Welcome - Director Beth Skinner 
 ⮚  The  Legislature  is  currently  in  session  and  Director  Skinner  recently  presented  to  the 

 Justice Appropriation Subcommittee. 
 ⮚  There was a Feedback Forum with staff recently at the Fort Dodge Correctional Facility. 
 ⮚  Meetings  have  been  held  with  the  facilities  working  with  the  Board  of  Parole  on  prison 

 population management. 
 ⮚  Central  office  staff  met  related  to  the  training  plan  to  identify  needs  of  staff  in  the  prisons 

 and  Districts.  Staff  are  interested  in  training  in  topics  including  communication,  safety, 
 professional  management,  reentry  and  leadership.  A  presentation  in  more  detail  about  this 
 plan will be shared at a future meeting. 

 ⮚  Johana  Herdrich  will  move  to  a  new  position  within  the  DOC  as  a  Statewide  Security  Threat 
 Group Executive Officer.  She has worked with the Director for the past several years. 

 ⮚  Mr. Kersten asked for a summary of the staff training request. 
 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  stated  that  he  notes  Nick  Crawford  has  moved  on  as  well  and  is  appreciative  of 

 the  work  he  has  done.  He  has  moved  to  HHS  as  a  Legislative  Liaison.  Mr.  Kersten  asked 
 if there has been a replacement hired?  The DOC is moving forward with filling this position. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Nelson  asked  about  the  work  towards  population  management.  Now  that  the  Board  of 
 Parole  has  moved  to  a  new  chair  and  full  time  members,  the  DOC  is  working  to  ensure  the 
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 Board  has  all  the  information  needed  to  make  informative  decisions.  The  prison  population 
 is steadily declining as a result. 

 Ameelio Visiting - John Needelman, Chief Information Officer 
 ⮚  Ameelio  is  a  non-profit  service  the  DOC  is  using  for  visiting,  primarily  video.  They  have 

 some  offered  paid  services  as  well.  They  also  offer  visiting  management  systems  which 
 provide detail for both in person and video visitation. 

 ⮚  There  are  some  challenges  to  the  Ameelio  system  including  consistency  and  quality  of 
 internet  accessibility  for  visitors  across  the  state.  The  DOC  also  needs  to  communicate  the 
 availability of Ameelio to visitors. 

 ⮚  Future  plans  for  Ameelio  include  increased  notifications  to  the  DOC  for  support,  a  pilot 
 program for legal visits and continued improvement with call quality. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Jim  Kersten  asked  what  efforts  are  being  made  to  improve  internet  issues?  The  DOC 
 will  continue  to  work  on  communication  with  Ameelio  on  issues,  however  internet 
 accessibility for external users cannot be controlled by the DOC. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Alexa  Perez  asked  what  is  being  done  to  increase  awareness  about  Ameelio  and 
 issues?  Mr. Needelman will touch back on this. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  what  the  costs  of  Ameelio  is  to  the  offenders  and  their  families? 
 This  is  a  free  service.  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  about  fees  passed  on  to  attorneys?  It  is 
 unclear  what  costs  may  be  related  to  attorney  visits  after  the  pilot  phase  has  been 
 completed. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  about  any  individuals  who  are  not  enrolled  in  the  Ameelio  system? 
 This may be due to disciplinary issues or visiting status. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Nelson  stated  that  historically  visiting  applications  were  processed  at  the  Mount 
 Pleasant  facility  in  the  past.  Is  this  done  now  through  Ameelio?  Ameelio  is  used  for 
 scheduling.  Mr.  Nelson  asked  if  the  actual  number  of  individuals  approved  to  visit  is  higher 
 than this report?  Mr. Needelman did not have this information. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Perez  asked  if  the  system  impacts  who  is  approved  for  visiting?  There  is  a  policy  in 
 place  for  approval  of  visits  that  requires  a  picture  identification  for  approval  to  use  the 
 Ameelio system. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Trent  Keller  asked  if  there  is  a  cost  for  video  visits?  At  this  time  the  visits  are  paid  for  by 
 Ameelio at no cost to visitors. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Nelson  asked  if  the  low  and  poor  quality  ratings  were  related  to  internet  access?  This  is 
 typically the issue. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Perez  asked  if  these  numbers  are  self  reported?  This  data  comes  from  people  who 
 have used the system. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  the  video  visit  system  is  still  in  the  pilot  phase?  Only  attorney 
 visiting is in the pilot phase. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  there  was  any  chance  that  the  DOC  would  abandon  the  Ameelio 
 system?  There is no plan to leave this system. 

 Victim Services in Corrections - Mary Roche, Office of Victim and Restorative Justice 
 Programs (OVRJP) 

 ⮚  OVRJP  consists  of  two  staff.  One  position  is  funded  under  a  grant  through  the  Attorney 
 General’s Office. 

 ⮚  This  office  also  oversees  victim  registration  and  notification,  management  of  victim 
 information,  and  victim  safety.  The  office  also  completes  restorative  justice  programming 
 under  the  Victim  Dialogue  (VOD)  program.  They  also  oversee  the  staff  peer  support 
 service  and  training.  They  collaborate  with  other  departments  including  the  Board  of 
 Parole and other state’s victim services. 



 ⮚  Under  Iowa  Code  915,  the  DOC  must  notify  victims  of  escapes,  unexpected  releases  such 
 as  parole,  work  release  or  discharge,  placement  in  custody  of  another  government  agency, 
 escorted visits, furloughs, GPS monitor and death. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Kersten  asked  if  there  are  many  instances  of  placement  in  ICE  custody?  Ms.  Roche  did 
 not have information related to this. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  asked  if  there  was  any  level  of  offense  that  would  not  be  notified?  The  BOP  will 
 register victims of violent crimes.  The DOC will register victims of any crimes. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  the  DOC  notifies  areas  where  an  individual  is  releasing  to? 
 Notifications  are  made  to  registered  victims.  These  may  come  through  the  county  attorney 
 based  on  charges  as  the  registrator  for  victims.  The  DOC  will  still  notify  a  victim  of  a  crime 
 even if a no contact order has expired. 

 ⮚  The  DOC  also  collaborates  with  the  Attorney  General’s  Office  through  the  Victim 
 Information  and  Notification  Everyday  system  (VINE).  They  may  also  respond  to  media 
 requests  or  changes  in  an  offender's  custody  status.  They  may  notify  victims  of  changes  in 
 status. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  families  of  victims  are  notified  regarding  interviews  of 
 incarcerated  individuals.  Media  inquiries  must  be  approved  through  the  communications 
 director  and  victim  impact  is  considered  in  any  decision.  This  is  factored  into  news  stories 
 related  to  programs  as  well.  Vice  Chair  Kranto  was  concerned  about  victims  watching 
 television  and  seeing  the  individual.  The  DOC  tries  to  avoid  this  happening  if  they  are  made 
 aware. 

 ⮚  The  DOC  and  BOP  maintain  approximately  10,000  victim  registrations.  They  process  on 
 average 600 new registrations quarterly or 2,400 per year. 

 ⮚  OVRJP  has  an  800  number  for  victims.  There  were  approximately  2,400  contacts  in 
 FY2023  that  mainly  dealt  with  victim  information,  safety  or  reentry  concerns,  and  VOIS/VOD 
 interest. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  how  many  people  are  participating  in  VOIS/VOD?  In  FY2023 
 there  were  12  or  15  cases  that  went  to  dialogue.  Some  cases  were  resolved  in  the 
 preparation  process  or  through  a  letter.  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  there  is  a  typical  tone  to 
 these  contacts?  The  team  spends  six  to  nine  months  preparing  for  this  interaction  and  may 
 involve  support.  The  process  is  to  help  victims  have  clarity  about  what  they  want  to  do 
 through  this  dialogue.  Sometimes  the  desire  is  to  get  answers,  share  the  impacts  of  the 
 crime,  or  to  forgive.  A  large  percentage  of  the  encounters  are  positive,  which  can  be 
 attributed to the level of preparation. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  stated  that  the  dialogue  is  really  in  the  best  interest  of  the  offender  and  the  victim. 
 Thank  you  for  the  research  and  preparation.  This  program  has  been  in  place  since  the 
 1990s.  The  preparation  meetings  are  intensive  and  give  people  time  to  prepare. 
 Communication  is  an  important  focus  in  the  preparation.  The  primary  focus  is  the  benefit  of 
 the victim, but would like it to benefit everyone involved. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Denise  Bubeck  asked  if  restorative  justice  programs  are  occurring  with  each  offender 
 prior  to  release?  The  victim  dialogue  is  by  victim  request  only.  There  is  a  different  process 
 for the offenders. 

 ⮚  It is important that the DOC have policies in place that are protective of victimization. 
 ⮚  Risk  assessments  focus  on  programming  and  supervision  whereas  threat  assessments 

 address decisions affecting a specific target.  The response to each is different. 
 ⮚  The  Victim  Wrap  Around  is  typically  initiated  by  the  victim,  but  may  be  recommended  by  a 

 counselor.  It provides safety planning in advance of a planned release from custody. 
 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  there  is  ever  a  justification  to  hold  someone  from  release?  If 

 there is sufficient information of a significant threat, this could result in action. 
 ⮚  Mr.  Nelson  noted  that  there  could  be  reason  to  withhold  early  release,  but  there  would  be  no 

 way to hold a person in prison past discharge. 



 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  asked  if  there  are  automatic  no  contacts  in  place  on  persons?  There  are  typically 
 three  different  types  of  no  contact:  court  ordered,  a  condition  of  release,  and  DOC  policy 
 related to contact with victims. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  asked  if  there  is  any  punishment  for  a  third  party  who  facilitates  communication 
 for an offender and victim?  This is a disciplinary policy violation. 

 ⮚  The  victim  input  statement  is  similar  to  a  victim's  statement  in  court.  It  provides  victims  the 
 opportunity  to  voice  their  concerns.  This  can  be  prepared  online.  These  statements  are 
 shared with correctional counselors to help with awareness as release plans are developed. 

 ⮚  OVRJP  is  contacted  in  terms  of  victim  contact  via  phone  and  mail  contacts  as  well  as 
 visiting.  Policy  broadly  states  that  offenders  are  not  allowed  contact  with  previous  or  current 
 victims.  Specific  circumstances  may  be  reviewed.  The  goal  is  to  not  set  people  up  for 
 further victimization. 

 ⮚  There is also collaboration with BOP as review time approaches. 
 ⮚  There  are  various  communications  available  to  individuals  while  they  are  incarcerated 

 including  face  to  face  dialogue,  letter  writing  through  OVRJP,  restorative  justice  reentry 
 preparation,  victims/survivors  presentations  and  the  apology  letter  bank.  There  is  also  an 
 annual National Crime Weeks Victims Rights Ceremony, this year on April 19th at 10:00 am. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Bubeck  asked  who  is  responsible  for  delivering  the  restorative  justice  program?  The 
 OVRJP  team,  a  counselor  at  NCCF,  and  a  parole  officer  facilitate  the  program.  There  are 
 victim presenters who are able to join virtually. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  for  statistics  related  to  the  victim  letter  bank.  There  are  no 
 statistics available.  There are responses back to Ms. Roche approximately 50% of the time. 

 ⮚  The  Staff  Support  Program  (SST)  is  critical  for  our  DOC  staff.  Statistics  show  that  PTSD  in 
 correctional  officers  is  twice  as  many  as  in  military  personnel.  This  impacts 
 parole/probation  staff  as  well.  Additional  statistics  were  reviewed.  The  DOC  is  working  to 
 develop  a  wellness  program  to  help  staff  deal  with  the  stress  related  to  working  in  the  DOC. 
 It is important to respond and offer support to staff. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  asked  how  often  staff  have  to  take  training  courses  to  prepare  them  for  incidents? 
 Staff  receive  annual  personal  safety  training.  The  wellness  committee  is  working  with  the 
 national  institute  of  corrections  to  develop  a  plan  towards  wellness.  There  are  places  where 
 we can continue to improve. 

 ⮚  Director  Skinner  said  that  traditionally  staff  do  not  talk  about  their  emotions  and  do  not  seek 
 the  help  they  need.  Wellness  is  beginning  to  be  part  of  normal  language.  That  is  why  this 
 study  and  program  are  so  important.  Vice  Chair  Kranto  agreed  it  is  important  to  take  away 
 the stigma. 

 Budget Updates - Steve Dick, Fiscal Manager 
 ⮚  Current  year  budget  status  was  reviewed.  Updates  were  provided  on  capitals  projects  that 

 were funded by the legislature for FY2024.  These funds will continue to be monitored. 
 ⮚  The  Governor’s  FY2025  Budget  Recommendations  were  reviewed.  Recommendations 

 include  funding  for  department  wide  duties,  correctional  officer  pay  increases,  inflationary 
 cost  increases,  and  additional  positions  for  Central  Office  including  a  statewide  wellness 
 manager. 

 ⮚  Mr.  Kranto  asked  what  the  increased  pay  rate  for  correctional  officers  is?  This  would 
 increase  from  $20.40  to  $24.00  per  hour.  This  was  previously  implemented  at  two  facilities 
 and, if funded, would be effective at all facilities beginning FY2025. 

 ⮚  The  overall  recommendation  would  provide  a  2.4%  increase  to  the  DOC  budget  and  is 
 pending legislative approval. 

 ⮚  The  proposed  capital  projects  were  shared  with  the  Board  as  well.  The  farmland  sales  will 
 be  used  to  supplement  capital  projects  that  require  additional  funding  or  have  not  been 
 funded in the past.  These include server and electronic upgrades. 



 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  asked  if  there  will  be  preparation  for  the  Anamosa  lawsuit?  This  is 
 typically  settled  through  the  Attorney  General’s  Office  or  litigated.  There  is  no  clear  impact 
 on the DOC budget at this time. 

 IMCC Easement for Utility Company -  Michael Savala, General Counsel (  Action Item  ) 
 ⮚  Mr.  Savala  presented  an  easement  request  from  the  City  of  Coralville  at  the  IMCC  facility. 

 There  has  been  growth  in  North  Liberty  and  the  city  needs  to  expand  the  capacity  of  their 
 sanitary sewer system.  The city would reimburse the DOC $34,000 for this easement. 

 ⮚  Vice  Chair  Kranto  motioned  to  approve  the  Iowa  City  utility  easement.  Mr.  Nelson 
 seconded  the  motion.  All  present  members  were  in  favor  of  approving  the  minutes,  motion 
 passed  . 

 Public Comments - Public 
 ⮚  Pastor  Bovenmyer  disagrees  with  the  MDT  process  and  the  criteria  of  the  MDT  that 

 considers  multiple  crimes.  He  believes  self  advocacy  could  go  a  long  way  to  resolving 
 these  issues.  He  also  asks  that  an  offender  advocate  be  allowed  in  addition  to  a  victim 
 advocate. 

 ⮚  Dawn  Bovenmyer  resumed  Pastor  Bovenmyer’s  comments  related  to  the  MDT  process 
 specific  to  their  loved  one.  She  states  that  it  appears  no  actions  of  this  individual  since 
 incarceration  were  factored  into  the  review  process.  She  asks  that  the  DOC  review  the 
 MDT  process  and  allow  for  self-advocacy.  She  believes  the  Board  should  unite  and  pass  a 
 resolution  directing  the  DOC  to  review  MDT  criteria,  as  well  as  work  with  the  Attorney 
 General’s  Office  on  ways  to  resolve  this  problem.  They  could  also  seek  legislation  to 
 change this delayed process.  A handout was provided to the Board members present. 

 ⮚  Richard  Nordin  represents  Iowa  CURE.  He  also  worked  for  public  libraries.  He  asks  that 
 the  DOC  reconsider  the  policy  of  restricting  third  party  vendors  for  books.  Iowa  CURE 
 receives  letters  from  incarcerated  individuals  regarding  receiving  books  and  this  reduces 
 access  to  books.  He  states  there  are  studies  showing  that  reading  helps  reduce  recidivism 
 and  encourage  personal  development.  He  asks  that  the  DOC  make  reading  more 
 accessible.  Mr.  Nelson  stated  that  friends  and  family  are  also  able  to  send  funds  to  the 
 offenders  to  purchase  books.  There  is  confusion  about  whether  or  not  Amazon  is  an 
 approved  vendor.  Mr.  Kranto  asked  when  Amazon  stopped  being  a  vendor.  The  DOC  will 
 provide additional information to the Board following the meeting. 

 ⮚  Anthony  Cole  recently  completed  20  years  in  prison.  It  is  a  journey,  but  the  system  works. 
 He  realized  that  he  couldn't  change  the  system  and  that  the  most  important  system  to 
 change  was  himself.  He  was  able  to  not  allow  the  system  of  doubt  to  be  a  problem.  Since 
 release  he  has  started  his  own  clothing  and  jewelry  lines.  He  wanted  to  give  people  what 
 he  gained  from  prison  -  strength  and  perception.  There  are  staff  that  will  work  with  the 
 offender.  The  system  can  always  be  improved,  but  there  are  individuals  within  the  system 
 that  will  lie  to  their  loved  ones.  It  is  important  to  all  work  together  so  everyone  comes  out 
 better. 

 Open Discussion - Board Members 
 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  stated  that  he  grew  up  with  Mr.  Cole  and  he  thanks  God  for  what  the  system  has 

 done  to  positively  impact  him.  There  are  flaws  and  updates  needed  and  we  sometimes 
 count  out  incarcerated  individuals  and  believe  they  cannot  be  rehabilitated.  He  appreciates 
 Mr.  Cole  and  his  wife  for  coming  to  the  Board  meeting.  It  is  good  to  hear  positive  things 
 because  it  depends  on  you,  how  badly  you  want  to  change  and  what  you  bring  to  the 
 community.  This  is  a  positive  thing,  and  Mr.  Keller  appreciates  him.  Mr.  Cole  stated  he  is 
 still  working  to  make  up  for  the  things  he  has  done  including  making  up  to  his  victim.  He 
 wants to be known as a person who made a bad decision and turned it around. 



 ⮚  Chair  Williams  echoed  Mr.  Keller’s  comments.  It  is  encouraging  to  hear  stories  like  this. 
 This is why people who work in corrections work so hard. 

 ⮚  Ms.  Bubeck  appreciated  the  meeting  today.  Thank  you  to  Mr.  Cole  for  sharing  his  story. 
 We need to keep lifting the hope higher.  Thank you for the positive, good feedback today. 

 ⮚  Vice Chair Kranto stated that producing these positive stories and people are our goal. 
 ⮚  Mr.  Nelson  appreciated  that  Mr.  Cole  chose  to  make  the  effort  to  become  so  successful.  He 

 thanked OVRJP staff for their work. 
 ⮚  Mr.  Keller  agreed  that,  with  family  members  working  in  corrections,  how  stressful  their  jobs 

 are.  Thank  you  to  the  DOC’s  efforts  toward  proper  counseling  and  meetings  to  ensure  they 
 are okay. 

 Adjournment - Board Members 
 ⮚  A  motion  to  adjourn  the  meeting  was  made  by  Mr.  Keller,  which  was  seconded  by  Mr. 

 Nelson.  The meeting was unanimously adjourned. 

 Respectfully Submitted, 

 Johana Herdrich, Executive Assistant 
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